
 

Thomas J. McCarthy 

direct (248) 283-6637 
tjmccarthy@monaghanpc.com 

 

June 22, 2020 

 

 

Via Email Transmission 

anna.brigham@town.barnsable.ma.us 

Anna Brigham 

Planning & Development 

Town of Barnstable 

200 Main Street 

Hyannis, MA 02601 

 

Re: ZBA Appeal No. 2020-016 

 8 Marchants Mill Road 

 Hyannis Port, MA 

 

Dear Ms. Brigham: 

 

 Following the Zoning Board of Appeals’ hearing on June 10, 2020, we spoke with the 

Town’s Building Inspector Office regarding our plans to rebuild a garage with a living space above 

it.  After modifying the plans to remove the kitchen, the Building Inspector’s Office has indicated 

that we can proceed with the project.  Therefore, I am respectfully requesting to withdraw our 

application for a Special Permit for a Family Apartment above the garage without prejudice. 

 

 Thank you for your attention to our request and the Board’s consideration of our 

application.  Should you need anything more from me, please let me know. 

 

Very truly yours,  

 

MONAGHAN, P.C. 

/s/ Thomas J. McCarthy 

Thomas J. McCarthy  

 

TJM:jls  
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Town of Barnstable
Planning and Development Department

Elizabeth Jenkins, Director

Staff Report
Appeal No. 2020-022 – Nickson

Appeal of Building Commissioners Decision

Date: June 25, 2020
To: Zoning Board of Appeals
From: Planning and Development Staff
Appellant: Charlene and Charles Nickson

695 Old Post Road, Cotuit, MA

Subject Property Address: Barge located in Cotuit Bay near Cordwood Landing
Assessor's Map/Parcel: n/a
Zoning: Residence F (RF)

Filed: May 8, 2020 Hearing: July 8, 2020 Decision Due: August 16, 2020

Copy of Notice
Charlene and Charles Nickson are appealing the decision of the Building Commissioner in denying a
request for enforcement action filed with the Town of Barnstable’s Building Commissioner in January,
2020.  The Appellants requested that the Building Commissioner require Beacon Marine Construction
LLC., to stop the storage of a commercial barge and crane on a mooring off Cordwood Landing in a
residentially zoned district.  The application indicates the approximate location of the barge and crane
are located adjacent to Cordwood Road on a mooring located in the Residence F (RF) Zoning
District.
Appeal
This matter involves an appeal of the denial of a request for enforcement filed with the Building
Commissioner in January 2020.  The Appellants requested that the Building Commissioner require
Beacon Marine Construction LLC to stop the storage of a commercial barge and crane on a mooring
off Cordwood Landing in a residentially zoned district.  The Building Commissioner denied the
request.  The Appellants are requesting the Board reverse the Commissioners April decision as the
area is residentially zoned and no provision of state or local law allows Beacon to store or maintain a
commercial barge in a residential district.

Background
The Appellants, Charlene and Charles Nickson, own the property located at 695 Old Post Road,
Cotuit, and immediately adjacent to Cordwood Landing.  Cordwood Landing is located at the foot of
Cordwood Road in the northern portions of Cotuit Bay and includes a mooring field.  The request for
enforcement explained that Beacon stored a commercial barge and crane off Cordwood Landing on a
mooring located in a residentially zoned district (RF).  The Towns zoning map shows that the RF
District extend into the waters of North Bay.  The Appellants stated the storage of commercial vehicles
is not an allowed use within the RF District and requested pursuant to Chapter 40A Section 7, that the
Building Commissioner enforce the Barnstable Zoning ordinance and prohibit Beacon from storing the
barge at this location.

On April 9, 2020 the Building Commissioner issued a denial for enforcement stating:

1. The request is not enforceable as the claim is without merit.
a. The land below the mean low water mark belongs to the Commonwealth and is beyond

the jurisdiction of the building commissioner.
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b. The waters in question are navigable tide-waters controlled exclusively by the
Commonwealth and the Federal Government, neither of which will countenance any
municipal interference through zoning, or otherwise, with public rights to free navigation.

2. The Appellants lack standing to request enforcement.

The denial also attached a legal opinion of the Town Attorney’s office to support the Building
Commissioners denial.

Procedural Review
This appeal was filed with the Town Clerk’s office on May 8, 2020 and the Planning and Development
Department, Zoning Board of Appeals office on May 11, 2020. It was filed within 30 days of the
denial to enforce zoning as required by MGL 40A.
The Board should note that there were no abutters within 300 feet to notify.

Findings
The Board should make findings when either voting to uphold or overrule the Building
Commissioner’s determination. It is the Board’s responsibility to determine if the Building
Commissioner properly determined that the Appellant’s use of the property violates the Zoning
Ordinance.
Should the Board with to uphold the Building Commissioner’s decision to deny enforcement, the
Board should consider the following findings:

The Board affirms the Building Commissioner’s finding that the request is not enforceable as the
claim is without merit. The request is not enforceable as the claim is without merit.

 The land below the mean low water mark belongs to the Commonwealth and is
beyond the jurisdiction of the building commissioner.

 The waters in question are navigable tide-waters controlled exclusively by the
Commonwealth and the Federal Government, neither of which will countenance any
municipal interference through zoning, or otherwise, with public rights to free
navigation.

 The Appellants lack standing to request enforcement.

Should the Board wish to overrule the Building Commissioner’s Decision, below are draft findings for
the Board’s potential consideration.

1. The Board finds the storage of a commercial barge and crane in a resident district violates
the Zoning Ordinance.

Procedural Information
Upon making findings, the Board may choose to vote to:

 Uphold or the Building Commissioner’s denial of enforcement action; or
 Overrule the Building Commissioner’s denial of enforcement action,

A vote of 4 members of the Board is required to overrule the Building Commissioner’s decision.

CC: Appellants (c/o Attorney Paul Revere)

Attachments: Application
Assessor’s aerial photo
Copy of Denial letter from Building Commissioner
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June 9, 2020 

 

Paul Revere, III 
Law Offices of Paul Revere, III 
226 River View Lane 
Centerville, Massachusetts 02632 
                                                                                                                                                                         
RE:      695 Old Post Road, Cotuit 
 

Dear Mr. Revere: 

You have asked my opinion as to whether the mooring of a commercial barge with crane within the water 
view shed of the home owned by Charlene and Charles Nickson at 695 Old Post Road, Cotuit would 
negatively impact its value. In my opinion, the mooring of the barge in front of their home on a regular basis 
would result in the Nickson property having a lower market value than a similarly situated property that did 
not overlook the barge. 

I hold a real estate broker’s license issued by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and am the co-founder of 
Robert Paul Properties. I have been licensed since 1982 and in 1994, with Robert Kinlin, I co-founded Kinlin 
Grover Real Estate which was acquired by GMAC several years later. My specialty is high-end residential real 
estate and I have sold numerous waterfront properties in the Three Bays area of Barnstable. I am familiar with 
the Nickson Property as I was a broker in the transaction when the Nickson's purchased the property in 2000 
for $1,600,000. I am familiar with the view of the barge and crane from the Nickson’s property. 

Numerous factors influence the value of a property including location, lot size, quality of home construction, 
setting and view. Based upon my experience listing and selling waterfront property in this area, and my 
knowledge of the barge and crane in close proximity to the Nickson property, it is my opinion that the barge 
and crane has a negative impact on the value of the property. 

You have asked me whether a property located near and overlooking a commercial barge would be less valuable 
than the same property which did not. The answer is yes. That is, if two residential properties are essentially 
equal on all factors except one property is located in close proximity to a commercial operation and overlooks 
that commercial operation, but the other does not, the property in close proximity will have a lesser value 
except in the rare circumstance when the residential property directly benefits from its proximity to the 
commercial use. 
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At the Nickson property, I am not aware of any benefit from proximity to the barge and crane and, therefore, 
it is my opinion that the mooring of the barge and crane reduces the value of their property. The reduction in 
value is difficult to quantify as there are few, if any, similar situations in the Town of Barnstable and neighboring 
towns. As such, an exact figure would require significant speculation. Further, if I was a listing agent for this 
property, I would likely include photographs or other indications that the crane was moored off of the property 
in any marketing materials to ensure that any buyer was aware of its proximity. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

Paul E. Grover 
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Town of Barnstable
Planning and Development Department

Elizabeth Jenkins, Director

Staff Report
Appeal No. 2020-024 – Elefante

Appeal of Building Commissioners Decision

Date: June 25, 2020
To: Zoning Board of Appeals
From: Planning and Development Staff
Appellant: Mark B. Elefante, Trustee of 25 East Avenue Realty Trust and Nancy B.

Gardiner, Trustee of 45 East Avenue Realty Trust
1340 Main Street, Osterville, MA

Subject Property Address: 8 East Avenue, Osterville
Assessor's Map/Parcel: 139/075
Zoning: Residence F-1 (RF-1)

Filed: June 4, 2020 Hearing: July 8, 2020 Decision Due: August 12, 2020

Copy of Notice
Mark B. Elefante,  Trustee of 25 East Avenue Realty Trust and Nancy Gardiner, Trustee of 45 East
Avenue Realty Trust are appealing the decision of the Building Commissioner in suspending
construction of a structure (foundation) as it exceeds the scope of the building permit, which permit
was premised upon Special Permit 2017-071 granted by the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The subject
property is located at 8 East Avenue, Osterville, MA  as shown on Assessor’s Map 139 as Parcel 075.
It is located in the Residence F-1 (RF-1) Zoning District.
Appeal
This matter involves an appeal of the denial of a request for enforcement filed with the Building
Commissioner on April 23, 2020 by Attorney Schulz.  The appeal seeks to suspend construction of a
structure (foundation) by the Beauregard’s into East Avenue as it exceeds the scope of the building
permit, which permit was premised upon Special Permit No. 2017-071. The Building Commissioner
denied the request.  The Appellants are requesting the Board reverse the Commissioners decision.

Background
The Appellants, Mark B. Elefante, Trustee of 25 East Avenue Realty Trust and Nancy Gardiner,
Trustee of 45 East Avenue Realty Trust, own the property within 300 feet of 8 East Avenue, the
subject of the appeal.  Special Permit No. 2017-071 granted with conditions to Todd and Anne
Beauregard at 8 East Avenue to allow construction of an addition on a nonconforming dwelling
pursuant to Section 240-92 (B). The Appellants argue that the construction exceeds the scope of the
building permit.

The Building Commissioner issued a denial for enforcement on May 7, 2020 for the following
reasons:

1. The structure that is referenced in the complaint is being erected to improve a patio that was
approved on the site plan referenced in Special Permit No. 2017-071 which reference both a
plan dated January 6, 2016 and the conditions of East Avenue within the findings.

2. Using photos provided by the property owner, assessors database and using historical GIS
imagining it is apparent that the patio has existed in its current footprint since at a minimum
1990 and likely was established prior to the 1950’s based upon less clear black and white
imaging.
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3. The Appeal is untimely.  The appeal would have needed to have been filed 20 days of the
grant of the special permit for which the appellants were notified and in any event no later than
within 30 days of the issuance of the building permit.

4. It is the Building Commissioner’s determination that the patio was preexisting nonconforming
due to the way east Avenue has historically been used and was subsequently improved by the
current special permit and as long as there is no increase in the footprint of the approved
patio, it is a preexisting nonconforming landscape feature.

The Appellants argue that there was no reference in the Special Permit Decision that the addition is
replacing the patio and also questions the function of East Avenue.  The Appellants are also arguing
the request for enforcement is not untimely.  Upon discovering that the Beauregard’s erection of the
foundation closer to and into East Avenue which exceeded the scope of work in the building permit,
the Trust requested enforcement.  The Appellants also argue that a foundation is a structure and not
a landscape feature.

Procedural Review
This appeal was filed with the Town Clerk’s office on June 4, 2020 and the Planning and
Development Department, Zoning Board of Appeals office on June 8, 2020. It was filed within 30
days of the denial to enforce zoning as required by MGL 40A.

Findings
The Board should make findings when either voting to uphold or overrule the Building
Commissioner’s determination. It is the Board’s responsibility to determine if the Building
Commissioner properly determined that the patio was constructed as approved and does not violate
the Zoning Ordinance.
Should the Board wish to uphold the Building Commissioner’s decision to deny enforcement, the
Board should consider the following findings:

The Board affirms the Building Commissioner’s findings that the request is not enforceable for the
following reasons:

1. The structure that is referenced in the complaint is being erected to improve a patio that
was approved on the site plan referenced in Special Permit No. 2017-071 which reference
both a plan dated January 6, 2016 and the conditions of East Avenue within the findings.

2. Using photos provided by the property owner, assessors database and using historical
GIS imagining it is apparent that the patio has existed in its current footprint since at a
minimum 1990 and likely was established prior to the 1950’s based upon less clear black
and white imaging.

3. The Appeal is untimely.  The appeal would have needed to have been filed 20 days of the
grant of the special permit for which the appellants were notified and in any event no later
than within 30 days of the issuance of the building permit.

4. It is the Building Commissioner’s determination that the patio was preexisting
nonconforming due to the way east Avenue has historically been used and was
subsequently improved by the current special permit and as long as there is no increase in
the footprint of the approved patio, it is a preexisting nonconforming landscape feature.
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Should the Board wish to overrule the Building Commissioner’s Decision, below are draft findings for
the Board’s potential consideration.

1. The Board finds the reconstruction of the patio beyond the scope of the building permit.

Procedural Information
Upon making findings, the Board may choose to vote to:

 Uphold or the Building Commissioner’s denial of enforcement action; or

 Overrule the Building Commissioner’s denial of enforcement action,
A vote of 4 members of the Board is required to overrule the Building Commissioner’s decision.

CC: Appellants (c/o Attorney Michael Schulz)

Attachments: Application
Assessor’s information
Copy of Denial letter from Building Commissioner
Copy of Building permit
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